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REGULAR BLAINE TRAFFIC COMMISSION MEETING – 07/02/19

UNAPPROVED

CITY OF BLAINE

TRAFFIC COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES

July 2, 2019
The Blaine Traffic Commission met in the City Hall Chambers on Tuesday, July 2, 2019.  Chair Haas called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL – 2019 TRAFFIC COMMISSION

Members Present:
Chair Haas; Vice Chair Wold; Commission Members: Anderson, Chmielewski, and Hill
Members Absent:
Commissioner Skarich
Staff Present:
City Engineer Dan Schluender, Sergeant Nate Hatanpa
Also Present:
City Council Liaison Drew Brown
******************************************************************************

APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Item 3.1 – May 7, 2019 Traffic Commission Minutes

Motion by Commissioner Anderson to approve the minutes of May 7, 2019, as submitted.  Motion seconded by Commissioner Wold.  The motion passed 4-0-1 (Chmielewski abstain).

OPEN FORUM FOR CITIZEN INPUT

There were no comments.
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Motion by Commissioner Wold to adopt the July 2, 2019, Traffic Commission Meeting Agenda, as presented.  Motion seconded by Commissioner Chmielewski.  The motion passed 5-0.

PUBLIC HEARINGS/COMMENTS
-None.
PREVIOUS BUSINESS

-None.
NEW BUSINESS

Item 8.1 - Review of Petition Request for No Parking on 99th Avenue NE from Lexington Avenue to Cord Street NE
City Engineer Dan Schluender reviewed a petition for a no parking zone on 99th Avenue between Lexington Avenue and Cord Street.  The resident who submitted the petition lives in the neighborhood but not on 99th Avenue.  A required minimum of 75% of property owners who sign the petition must be affected by the restriction, and in this case none of the petitioner’s own property on 99th Avenue.

Mr. Schluender stated the petitioner was asked to contact all residents affected by a potential parking restriction, but the petitioner was unable or unwilling to do so.  He added the Police Department and City Engineer have visited the site, and cars park on the street on the north side of 99th Avenue near a series of quad homes.  He noted the street is sized appropriately to allow for on-street parking.

Mr. Schluender stated City Staff is requesting a review of this issue by the Traffic Commission as the petitioner is adamant that there are neighborhood concerns regarding parking on 99th Avenue.  

Commissioner Anderson asked whether street parking at this location is a safety concern for neighborhood children.  Mr. Schluender stated he is unsure if there are children living in the area, but cars are legally parked on the north side of 99th Avenue near the quad home driveways.

Commissioner Chmielewski stated he has never seen more than a few cars parked there and there are seldom any children around, although there are people walking their pets along 99th Avenue.

Commissioner Anderson asked whether the quad homes do not have sufficient on-site parking.  Mr. Schluender stated he does not know what the parking situation is at the quad home properties.

Chairman Haas asked whether the applicant contacted all residents who would be affected by the parking restriction.  Mr. Schluender stated he is not sure.

Mr. Schluender reiterated that the petitioner wanted to make it known to the City that the area was unsafe.  He added the townhomes are using the street for parking, so he is unsure whether they would support the petition.  He noted the petitioner was notified that this issue would be on tonight’s Traffic Commission meeting agenda.

Chair Haas stated the petitioner could be invited to the next Traffic Commission meeting, to provide additional information.

City Council Liaison Drew Brown asked whether there is any data regarding traffic accidents that have occurred at this location, potentially due to on-street parking.  Mr. Schluender stated there is no record of any accidents occurring at this location.

Commissioner Wold asked whether the petitioner attempted to contact the quad home residents.  Mr. Schluender stated when the petitioner submitted the petition, he was informed that none of the residents on the petition lived in the affected area.  He added the petitioner indicated that he was unwilling to approach the townhome residents.

Motion by Commissioner Wold to table the discussion of regarding potential parking restrictions on 99th Avenue for review and discussion at the next Traffic Commission meeting and notify the petitioner and all affected homeowners.  Motion seconded by Commissioner Anderson.  The motion passed 5-0.

Chairman Haas asked whether there have been any traffic counts done in this area.  Mr. Schluender stated there have not been any official traffic counts.


Item 8.2 - Review of Local Control of Residential Speed Limit
Mr. Schluender stated the State legislature recently approved legislation that will go into effect August 1, 2019 giving jurisdiction to cities to reduce speed limits to 25 mph.  He added this issue was brought forward by Commissioner Anderson.  He requested the Traffic Commission’s consideration of potential guidelines and criteria for reducing traffic speed to 25 mph, and whether it would be allowed in the City of Blaine.  He noted a precedence will be set if a petitioner requests a speed limit reduction and it is granted.

Commissioner Anderson stated he has noticed in recent years that other states have speed limits of 25mph in urban areas.  He added it might be a potential solution for addressing areas where traffic speed is an issue.  He noted he agrees criteria would be required.

Chairman Haas expressed concern that reducing the speed limit from 30 mph to 25 mph will create problems as signage would have to change, and speeds will not be uniform across municipalities.

Commissioner Chmielewski stated the criteria for lowering speed to 25 mph would be the same as having the speed remain at 30 mph.  Commissioner Anderson agreed, but added the benefit would be that the speed range would be lower.

Mr. Schluender stated the City of Shoreview has indicated that they will maintain 30 mph, and speed limits will not be reduced.  He added City Staff will continue to review other communities to see what they are doing and what their reactions are to the legislative change.

OTHER BUSINESS
Mr. Schluender stated the Commission requested that City Staff review traffic controls at Ball Road and Lexington Avenue.  He added signage and striping was reviewed, and they match what is intended for traffic at the intersection.  He noted City Staff plans to re-stripe to increase visibility.

POLICE DEPARTMENT UPDATE

Sergeant Nate Hatanpa stated the Traffic Unit has been actively addressing traffic speeds over the past two months.  The Traffic Unit conducted 326 stops and issued over 400 citations, the majority of which were issued in four specific areas.  

Sergeant Hatanpa stated the Traffic Unit conducted a 6-hour speed study on Old Radisson Road, which is posted at 35 mph, and the 85th percentile was 32 mph.   He added the Traffic Unit concluded that speed is not an issue at that location.

Sergeant Hatanpa stated a 23-hour speed study was conducted on the 35W Service Drive, which is posted at 50 mph, and the 85th percentile was 56 mph.  He added 52 traffic stops were made.  He noted the Traffic Unit can continue monitoring and enforcement, which might reduce speeds.

Sergeant Hatanpa stated a 23-hour speed study was conducted at Harpers Street NE north of 125th which is posted at 30 mph, and the 85th percentile was 35 mph.  He added 42 stops were made.  He noted the Traffic Unit will continue to monitor this area.

Sergeant Hatanpa stated the Traffic Unit conducted a traffic study at Jefferson Avenue and 117th Avenue, and the 85th percentile was 33 mph, but higher speeds were sporadic.  He added it is not believed that this cut-through traffic but rather neighborhood residents.  

Sergeant Hatanpa stated resident complaints have been received regarding vehicles not stopping at the stop sign at the intersection of 113th Avenue NE and Ulysses Avenue NE.  He added vehicles are compliant when there is a police presence.

Sergeant Hatanpa stated Officer Zach Johnson will be leaving the Traffic Unit, as he was recently promoted.  He added a replacement is being sought.

Commissioner Anderson requested additional information regarding the speed study completed in the Harpers Street area.  Mr. Schluender stated that is a developing neighborhood, and speeds are inconsistent.  He added the Police Department will continue to monitor the area to determine whether the neighborhood residents are responsible for traffic speeds.  He noted City Staff can send a letter to neighborhood residents in an attempt to educate them about traffic speeds.

Chairman Haas stated he would support sending a letter to neighborhood residents.

Commissioner Hill asked whether City Staff have tried sending a letter to neighborhood residents before, and whether it is effective.  Mr. Schluender confirmed this, adding it seems to be an effective method on streets within a particular neighborhood.

NEXT MEETING
Chairman Haas stated the Traffic Commission’s next meeting, scheduled for Tuesday August 6, 2019, conflicts with Night to Unite.

Motion by Commissioner Chmielewski to hold the next Traffic Commission meeting on Wednesday, August 7, 2019 at 6:30 p.m.  Motion seconded by Commissioner Wold.  The motion passed 5-0.

ADJOURN

Motion by Commissioner Chmielewski to adjourn the Traffic Commission meeting.  Motion seconded by Commissioner Hill.  The motion passed 5-0.  Adjournment time was 7:08 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Mary Mullen
TimeSaver Off Site Secretarial, Inc.
